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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th August 2009, there were present: 

Councillor


Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)





Mr   D Atherley  (Deputy Mayor)





Mrs C Allaway-Martin





Mr   C Elsmore





Mr   C Howell






Mr   C Lusty





Mrs H Lusty





Mrs J Morgan



Also present:

County Councillor

Mr   T Hale

District Councillor

Mrs G Bensted

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Kay, Hughes, Phelps, Thorne and Weston

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors C Lusty and H Lusty declared a personal interest in Item 93, Newland Street Public Convenience.

86.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 28th July 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr C Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

The proposal was accepted unanimously.


87.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 71.  The Clerk reported that the quotes had not yet been received for the rebuilding of the Town centre toilets.  She had left a message for Mr Clapman at 
the District Council.

Item 52.  The Clerk said that a quote for the War Memorial Plaque made in brass had been in the region of £25,000.  She was now obtaining quotes for the plaque in other materials.  An estimated cost for the plaque in stainless steel was £3,000 and in resin was £4,000.

88.  
GLOUCESTERSHIRE MARKET TOWNS FORUM

It was noted that Cllr Howell had been elected to the GMTF Board for a period of 4 years.  He reported that the GMTF AGM would be held on 24th September at Wotton-under-Edge and invited other Councillors to attend.

89.  
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report made by the Amenities Committee following the meeting held on 11th August 2009.

The Clerk said that a public survey was being conducted in conjunction with the Coalway Recreation Ground Committee to help determine the future management of the Recreation Ground.  It was agreed to discuss this item further once the results of the survey were known. 

90.
BURIAL COMMITTEE
Members noted that an offer made by the Council to purchase land adjoining the cemetery for £40,000 had been accepted.  The Council would also pay the legal costs of all parties involved plus arrange for the erection of a stock proof fence and hedging.

The Burial Committee had recommended that the purchase be made from Council Reserves with a commitment that the reserves be replenished in full from the precept over a 10 year period.  It was agreed that the purchase was a long term asset for the Council.  Provision would also need to be made in the budget for the care of the land.  


It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr C Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr J Morgan

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Members expressed the hope that future Town Councils would continue to carry through these arrangements.

91.
ANNUAL CEMETERY INSPECTION


Members discussed items arising from the visit to the cemetery prior to the meeting. The Mayor said that on the whole the cemetery was now looking in very good condition.  There were some concerns about mixed rubbish in compost bins and it was agreed that the Clerk should put an article in the press to stress the need to separate plastics from compost material.

One grave had been identified with broken wrought iron railings.  It was agreed that this might be a suitable repair project for students at the Forest of Dean College.  The Clerk will make enquiries.

It was noted that the Garden of Remembrance needed weeding and the flower borders could be improved with more planting.  Cllr H Lusty suggested that this was work which could be done by the Community Pay-Back Scheme and it was agreed to put this to the Burial Committee for consideration.  Members also felt that the area could be further improved by changing the gravel.  It was agreed that this would be expensive but should be costed for future consideration.  

Cllr Howell suggested that a small memorial garden could be created near the entrance to commemorate the “lost” graves in Coleford.  It was agreed that this should be considered by the Burial Committee.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said that the gate to the cemetery had dropped and was now difficult to open.  It was agreed that this should be repaired.

Cllr Morgan said that several of the water taps were covered in ivy and difficult to 
find.  It was agreed that these should be cleared.

Cllr Howell said that a notice had been put up at the cemetery to try to raise interest in maintenance through a scheme to adopt graves.  It was suggested that schools may be interested in this scheme and it was agreed to put the matter to the Burial Committee to follow up. 

92.
ANNUAL INSPECTION OF KING GEORGE V PLAYING FIELD

Members commented that it was good to see the Archery Group using the Field at the time of the visit.

Members noted the holes in the hedge that had been cut by the football team in order to retrieve balls.  The Clerk said that the holes were now being repaired by the football team and arrangements had been made to deal with any balls which went over the hedge.

Cllr C Lusty said that a number of drains around the pavilion needed to be covered.  It was agreed to attend to this.

Commenting on current access issues, members noted that the issues affecting the Bowls Club were not the same as those affecting the Pavilion and it was important to differentiate between the two situations.

93.
PLANNING APPLICATION

Members noted the Panning Application for the demolition of the public conveniences at Newland Street and replacement with a 3 story block of 6 self contained flats. Objection should raised as per Coleford Town Council Planning Policy re the increased flow into Newland Street sewer plus concern about the lack of parking in town centre and the increased stress on the already full doctors & dentists practices.
94.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions of the Planning Committee meeting held on 11th August.  


It was proposed that the meeting should be extended by 15 minutes.


Proposed:  Cllr C Howell



Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

95.
MEMBERS REPORTS
The Mayor said that while attending Coleford Neighbourhood Panel meeting on 15th August, comments had been made that there were not enough facilities for young people in Coleford.  The Mayor said that there were funds available through the County Council for the provision of youth shelters and she suggested that an application be made for funding for a shelter to be provided on the apron of the new Community Centre


Proposed:  Cllr Atherley


Seconded:  Cllr Elsmore


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

It was agreed that letters should be sent to the Police asking for support for the application and to the Neighbourhood Panel to inform them of action taken.

The Mayor said she had attended a ‘Time and Place’ aimed at road safety among young people.  A further seminar will be held on 2nd September and recommended it to other Councillors.

The Mayor said that the Chief Constable had visited Coleford on 11th August but he had not informed the Council despite the requests that had been made to him for a meeting.

Cllr Elsmore reported that closure of the road to Staunton was causing some difficulties to diverted traffic, particularly for an articulated HGV which became stuck while attempting to go via Redbrook.

Cllr Howell said that he had installed a new halyard for the flag on the Clock Tower.  He had carried out an Audit of the Council’s accounts on 11th August and there were no problems to report.  He had attended a District Council Standards Committee meeting on 12-13 August and had been on a Standards training course on 19th August.  Information on the latter would be available through the Office. 

96.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR

Cllr Hale said that a Planning Application was being considered for Stowfield Quarry.  A number of conditions were being considered for attachment to the application if granted.

Cllr Hale said he would support the application to the County Council for funds for a youth shelter in Coleford.

97.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during August 2009

98.
PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of August were noted and agreed.

The meeting closed at 8.45pm
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